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To
my mother Albertine Ngiulu Kalenge


“Although
I
didn’t see you during the ten years of my stay in Algeria, and
there is no more hope to see you
again in this world,
your love and
advice will always live in
my heart,
and through
them,
I
will continue to see
your face”
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    I
decided to write
this book nineteen years after the events that forced me and my
family to leave the city of Bukavu for several reasons. In fact, I
have always refused to share this testimony, as it reminded me of a
difficult period in my life. 



    After
being forced by Tutsi rebels to leave Bukavu in 1996, I lived for two
years in Kinshasa, where I completed my high school education in
1998. During that year, we had to face a new war, known as the Battle
of Kinshasa. In 1999, I was granted a scholarship for studies in
Algeria, where I lived for ten years before going to Italy for
further studies. My first return to Kinshasa was in 2013, exactly
fourteen years later. Returning to Congo, after what we experienced
in 1996 and in 1998, elicited mixed emotions. On one hand, it was a
great opportunity for a reconciliation with my past and with myself.
On the other hand, it was also a moment to make peace with the past
and find the strength to share what I witnessed. 



    The
murder of the French journalist Ghislaine Dupont that occurred on
November 2, 2013 in Mali was also an important factor that
contributed to this process. Indeed, the news and the circumstances
of her death and that of her colleague Claude Verlon particularly
touched me because none of the survivors of the first Congo war can
forget her voice on the airwaves of the French radio station, Radio
France Internationale (RFI), and how her work has been helpful for
us. With this book, I would like to pay tribute to the tremendous
work she has done in Africa, in particular, in the Democratic
Republic of Congo.


    While
writing this book, my thoughts go out to all the internally displaced
people and refugees scattered throughout the world, especially the
victims of the various armed conflicts that my country has faced. My
hope is that this book will contribute to supporting ongoing efforts
for raising awareness about the impact of wars on the human race as well as on
the environment.
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HOW
IT ALL STARTED






 



 



    My
family arrived in Bukavu in 1989 from Kinshasa, the capital of the
Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC, former Zaire). At that time, my
father was working as a teacher at the Peace Corps, an independent US
Government agency whose mission is to promote peace and friendship
around the world through the contribution of American volunteers to
economic and social development projects. As for me, I attended the
last two years of the primary school at the Ibanda School in Bukavu,
before joining a Jesuit school named Alfajiri High School, one of the
most prestigious high schools in central Africa. My studies at
Alfajiri High School were unfortunately interrupted in 1996 by the
invasion of the city of Bukavu by rebel forces.


    Until
1994, Bukavu, the capital of the South Kivu province, was a peaceful
city, often called the Switzerland of Africa thanks to its
mountainous terrain and the fresh air from Lake Kivu. When the city
of Kinshasa and other cities experienced acts of looting in 1991 and
in 1993 during the dictatorship of Mobutu, similar attempts were made
in Bukavu, but these were quickly suppressed by the military
authorities of the city in order to maintain peace. Yet, the presence
of monuments and public places that bear names of former military
leaders, such as Plaza Colonel Mulamba implies that Bukavu has not
always been a place of peace. In fact, this city was a battle scene
for the Congolese National Army (ANC) and an opposing group of rebels
named “Mulellists” in 1964. The battle ended with the victory of
the ANC, led by Colonel Mulamba. Another name often mentioned in
relation to the armed conflicts that the city of Bukavu faced is Jean
Schramme, a Belgian mercenary leader who participated alongside
Katangan rebels in a failed coup against former President Mobutu in
1967. After this failure, he retired in the city of Kisangani and
later in Bukavu, where he was defeated and forced to flee to Rwanda.


    When
I was studying at Alfajiri High School, I had Rwandan friends from
Hutu and Tutsi ethnic groups in my class. One day, our religion
teacher organized a retreat in the city of Cyangugu, in Rwanda, to
which we were all invited to participate. On the departure day, when
we arrived at the border, immigration officers from my country
prevented one of our Rwandan Tutsi friends to cross the border,
pretending to think that he was a refugee. At that time, Rwanda was
ruled by a Hutu president, Juvenal Habyarimana. It was at that moment
I started to become aware about the difference between the two ethnic
groups. 



    Things
began to change in Bukavu when the plane carrying Rwandan president
Juvenal Habyarimana and the Burundian president Cyprien Ntaryamira
was shot down on April 6, 1994. The two presidents were returning
from Dar es Salaam, in Tanzania, where negotiations that should have
allowed a peaceful return of the exiled Tutsis in Rwanda were held.
The death of these two Hutu presidents caused a serious political and
humanitarian crisis in Rwanda. The political situation was also
critical in Burundi, where a second Hutu president was killed after
the first president had been murdered about a year before.


    Prior
to 1994, Rwanda was a peaceful and economically stable country, at
least, when compared to Zaire. Zairian citizens often went there for
various reasons. The movement of people and goods between Burundi,
Rwanda, and Zaire was facilitated by cooperation agreements between
the three countries signed in the framework of the Economic Community
of the Great Lakes Countries (ECGLC). Thanks to those agreements, the
residents of Bukavu were able to easily travel in Rwanda except the
exiled Tutsis. The exiled Tutsis were waiting for the outcome of the
negotiations that were taking place in Tanzania to find out if they
could return to Rwanda. 



    After
the assassination of President Habyarimana, Hutu extremists started
killing the Tutsis who were in Rwanda. It was the beginning of the
Rwandan genocide. A few days later, the media announced that rebel
troops of the Rwandan Patriotic Front (RPF) had decided to launch a
military offensive in the country, in order to protect the Tutsis.
Faced with a rapid advance of the RPF rebels, about two million Hutus
decided to take refuge in Goma and in my city, Bukavu. 



    On
June 22, 1994, as the humanitarian and security situation was
becoming chaotic in the region, the French Government launched the
“Operation Turquoise” in collaboration with the United Nations.
This Operation involved a deployment of French soldiers in some
cities in Rwanda, especially the neighbouring cities of Bukavu and
Goma such as Gisenyi and Cyangugu. The purpose of this operation was
to stop the massacres and to protect the populations that were under
threat of genocide. Immediately after the launch of Operation
Turquoise, many heavily armed and well-equipped French soldiers were
deployed in Bukavu. We soon got used to seeing them going back and
forth between Bukavu and Cyangugu aboard their military vehicles.


    With
all these events happening in Rwanda, our beautiful and peaceful city
located just on the other side of the border began to change. On the
environmental and health fronts, green spaces and some schools were
occupied by Hutu refugees. Some non-governmental organizations (NGOs)
began to raise concerns about insecurity, prostitution, and the
spread of HIV and other diseases. On the economic front, the cost of
living increased considerably. This situation was exacerbated by the
arrival of several international organizations that were paying high
salaries to their employees in American (US) dollars, resulting in
soaring prices of basic need items. In other areas, the traffic was
becoming more and more difficult and dangerous due to an increasing
presence of new unskilled drivers who were buying cars at low prices
from Hutu refugees.


    The
concerns of the residents of Bukavu became important a few weeks
before the beginning of the school year in September 1994, as some
schools, including mine, were still occupied by Hutu refugees. As a
response to the situation, the United Nations High Commissioner for
Refugees (UNHCR), the UN refugee agency, decided to build refugee
camps further from the city for the refugees who refused a voluntary
return to Rwanda. After the departure of Hutu refugees, an initiative
aiming at cleaning and rehabilitating the sites they had occupied and
damaged was launched by some international NGOs in collaboration with
local populations. 



    Towards
the end of 1995, following some concerns raised by the new Government
of Rwanda regarding the security of its borders and the intrusions of
former Rwandan Hutu soldiers in its territory, our Government made
available to the United Nations a force named “Zaire Camp Security
Contingent (ZCSC)” which was in charge of the security of refugee
camps. This force was also in charge of protecting humanitarian
personnel. The new Government installed in Rwanda in July 1994 was
led by a Hutu president, Pasteur Bizimungu, assisted by a Tutsi
vice-president, Paul Kagame.


    During
the 1994-1995 school year, we noticed that many of our former Rwandan
Tutsi classmates were not present except those of Rwandan-Zairian
parents. They had reportedly returned to Rwanda, where the new
Government needed the contributions of all of its citizens to rebuild
the country after the genocide. 



    During
the subsequent school year (1995-1996), I was in the fifth year of
high school, studying mathematics and physics at Alfajiri High
School. I would have normally taken the Exit exam to graduate the
following year. But unfortunately, due to some difficulties in
mathematics, I was obliged to repeat the fifth year of high school
during the 1996-1997 school year. Thus, in September 1996, when the
new school year began, I had no motivation to study seriously, as I
was familiar with almost every subject, and I also had to make new
friends. In that context, I decided to invest a large part of my time
listening to RFI, tracking political news on Zaire in order to debate
with my geography teacher. While listening to the news, my goal was
to be informed before my teacher and to find good arguments to use
during our discussions.


    At
that time, news on Zaire was dominated by President Mobutu’s health,
as he had undergone surgery for prostate cancer in a hospital in
Switzerland and the uprising of the Banyamulenge in the Fizi
territory following a conflict over land ownership. 



    The
Fizi territory is located more than 130 kilometres south-east of
Bukavu. 



    The
Banyamulenge were presenting themselves as Zairian Tutsis of Rwandan
origin. For some Zairian authorities, they were only former Rwandan
refugees, and as such, they had no right to claim ownership of the
land at the expense of the natives. Following their uprising, a huge
rally was organized by the residents of Bukavu. During the rally,
people were asking for weapons to wage war against Rwanda and to
protect the Zairian populations threatened by the uprising of the
Banyamulenge in Fizi and in other areas. During the days that
followed the rally, some young people of Bukavu started to organize
themselves into vigilante groups, carrying sticks with nails to
embark on a hunt of mixed Rwandan-Zairian couples, convinced that
they were working as spies for Rwanda. In the midst of this anarchy
and confusion, one of our classmates’ fathers was lynched by some
members of those vigilante groups. When we heard about it, we were
all shocked and wondering how long that violent period was going to
last. 



    During
the same period, it was unsafe to use cars on the outskirts of the
city as the rebels were creating ambushes. One of our classmates was
killed under those circumstances as he was coming back from the
airport. When the school director informed us about his death, we
were all appalled because our friend was very friendly and sociable.
He was always willing to help others with his car when they needed
anything. I had never seen him get angry, and there was always a
smile on his face, to the point that our mathematics teacher had once
told him: “I am sure that you smile even when you sleep.” May his
soul rest in peace! 



    Despite
this climate of tension, the inhabitants of Bukavu were going about
their usual business, firmly convinced that Bukavu could never fall
into the hands of the Banyamulenge. Yet, during the same period, some
mortar shells fired from Cyangugu (Rwanda) hit one of the
neighbourhoods of Bukavu located near the border. That day, we all
felt directly threatened, even my geography teacher, who was
previously convinced that the inhabitants of Bukavu could invade
Rwanda with nothing but knives in their hands — this was his way of
saying that Bukavu could never fall into rebel hands.


    As
the inhabitants of Bukavu started expressing anger mixed with fear,
local authorities decided to send the Rwandan army a message similar
to the one they had sent to Bukavu by bombarding the city of
Cyangugu. After that, a mortar was placed in front of the Cathedral
of Bukavu. As the Cathedral is built on top of one of the hills
overlooking the area, such a position should have provided our army
with clear shots while aiming at the city of Cyangugu. 



    It
was weird for us to see the Cathedral, an area of peace and prayer,
becoming a strategic place for the protection of the city and also a
place from which mortar shells could be fired and kill people in
Rwanda. Bukavu was definitely changing. It was no longer the peaceful
city we had known. It was becoming like a harmless animal in the
middle of the jungle that had to learn to be fierce in order to deal
with its predators. The authorities of our city had also informed the
population about the day and time when they were going to fire mortar
shells to Cyangugu. On that day, at about 20:00, we were all outside
our houses, waiting to see how our army was planning to respond.
Then, when our soldiers began firing mortar shells to Cyangugu,
people applauded, as the shelling lighted up the sky like fireworks.
The following day in the morning, we went to school while the army
continued to fire mortar shells to Cyangugu. It lasted about two days
before the ceasefire was agreed upon between Rwanda and Zaire.
However, despite the ceasefire agreement, the uprising of the
Banyamulenge was continuing in the south-east of Bukavu. For this
reason, some inhabitants of Bukavu were against the ceasefire
agreement signed by both countries as, in their view, Rwanda had
decided to fire mortar shells in Bukavu just to check how strong our
army was before launching a major military offensive.


    In
the days that followed the signing of the ceasefire agreement, the
mortar used by our soldiers to shell the city of Cyangugu was still
present in front of the Cathedral of Bukavu with some ammunition
boxes. People could go to see it as an artwork. I also went there
with some classmates. But when we arrived there, we noticed that our
army had used an old mortar, probably inherited from Belgian
colonists. After seeing that weapon, and considering the fact that
President Mobutu was out of the country, we started to become less
confident about the outcome of the war. We were wondering how our
country would have reacted if Rwanda had used more sophisticated
weapons against us. But the idea that Rwanda could take control of
the Kivu region and annex it to its territory was inconceivable in
our minds.


    As
the uprising of the Banyamulenge was gathering momentum, in early
October 1996, Zairian authorities firmly asked the latter to put an
end to their uprising and threatened to chase them like rebels unless
they decide otherwise. In the days that followed the appeal made by
Zairian authorities, some former Zairian rebels such as Laurent
Désiré Kabila joined the Banyamulenge and, together, they created a
political and military movement sponsored by Rwanda named the
“Alliance of Democratic Forces for the Liberation of Congo-Zaire
(AFDL).” 



    The
creation of AFDL marked a turning point in the conflict, as the
Banyamulenge were shifting their goals from a struggle for land
ownership in the Fizi territory to an armed struggle for the
liberation of the entire country. During the same month, AFDL
launched military offensives against some cities in the south-east of
Bukavu such as Uvira and Kamanyola, forcing Hutu refugees to flee to
the north of the country. In Bukavu, we were updated daily on the
rapid advance of Tutsi rebels by RFI journalists, including Gislaine
Dupont. But the information provided by Gislaine Dupont was always
repudiated by local authorities, accusing her and other foreign
journalists of attempting to create panic in the city. Nevertheless,
the central Government in Kinshasa decided to send military
reinforcements to counter the advance of AFDL forces towards Bukavu.


    The
planes that were carrying Zairian soldiers coming from Kinshasa were
returning with the families of some soldiers who were deployed in Bukavu.
The rest of the population was confident that despite the Rwandan
military support, the rebels would never succeed in taking control of
Bukavu because Zairian soldiers had never lost a battle against RPF
soldiers. The latter were composing, to a large extent, the new
Rwandan army. Indeed, in 1990, when RPF forces had tried to overthrow
the former Rwandan president, Juvenal Habyarimana, the latter had
requested military aid from President Mobutu. General Mahele,
nicknamed “the Tiger,” was one of the powerful military leaders
of the Zairian army who had halted the advance of RPF troops and
rescued the former Rwandan regime. Nevertheless, despite his military
successes and the determination with which he ended the looting that
Kinshasa had experienced in 1993, he had been relieved of his duties
as the Chief of staff of the Zairian army by the former president
Mobutu.


    The
testimonies of some Zairian soldiers who were coming back from the
battlefront were not very encouraging. Indeed, these soldiers
revealed that the rebels were well trained and backed by armoured
vehicles of the Rwandan army. Furthermore, Hutu refugees who had
abandoned their camps following the advance of AFDL troops were
heading towards Kisangani, about 600 kilometres north of Bukavu. As
the city of Bukavu was still calm, we were following the journey of
Hutu refugees on French television channels. We were seeing families
and children going through the rugged mountains and the untamed
forests of South Kivu, sometimes in the rain. Those images totally
shocked us, but none of us could have imagined that a few days later
it would be our turn to take the same road and live in similar
situations.


    Most
of the Zairian soldiers who came from Kinshasa to halt the advance of
the rebels towards Bukavu were members of the “Garde Civile,” a
unit initially intended to protect civilians in the city but not
trained for war. Many of these young soldiers were killed in
ambushes, as they were not familiar with the South Kivu region. There
were also soldiers of the Division Spéciale Présidentielle (DSP or
Special Presidential Guard), a well trained unit generally used for
special operations or when the safety of the former president Mobutu
was directly threatened, and soldiers of the Service d’Action et de
Renseignements Militaires (SARM or Military Action and Intelligence
Service).


    The
last five days preceding the fall of the city were decisive. Some
rebels were reportedly present in some areas of Bukavu, but our
soldiers were becoming increasingly rare to verify any kind of
information. Meanwhile, the central Government in Kinshasa declared a
state of emergency in the South and North Kivu provinces by
appointing military governors. General Michel Elesse was appointed
governor of the South Kivu province on October 28, 1996, and the
following day, Bukavu, the capital of the South Kivu province, fell
into the hands of AFDL troops backed by Rwanda.
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